Report Dated Saturday, April 12 (Position N22 20 91; W75 47 94; Man-O-War Bay, Raccoon Cay, Jumentos Cays, Bahamas)

March 27 (Thursday) was a sad day because we had to say goodbye to all our boatie friends (except for Yvon).  Everyone left Georgetown, some going North and some South.  We continue our friendship with our buddy boats Allie Cat and Morning Light II on the radio almost every morning while they travel towards Trinidad.  But we met another "buddy boat" couple, Harry & Tammy, who were interested in traveling with us to Cuba.  They have a 40+ foot motor sailor (but the masts/sails are gone).  The night before they invited us to watch the Jackie Chan movie "Tuxedo" on their satellite TV.  That was a treat.

In our last report we were about to leave Georgetown.  But we decided to stay and await the passage of yet another severe cold front that brought near gale force winds.  So on March 28 (Friday) we left our anchorage opposite the Peace & Plenty Hotel and moved 4 miles south to a very well sheltered bay between Crab Cay and Red Shank Cays.  We've had a few cold fronts come through while in Georgetown, so we were getting our share of experience keeping the boat anchored during the blows.  Ron set a second anchor because the winds shifted from the SE to the NW in a matter of minutes.  We kept a careful watch for the other boats, and thankfully we did not have a reoccurrence of a boat dragging down on us as we did at Volleyball Beach.  For about 24 hours we had winds of 20-25 knots, gusting to 30 plus.  Drifter and many other boats decided to remain near Georgetown and were hit with higher winds and seas of 2-4', unlike us with only 1/2' seas.  It really pays to pick your anchorage.  While at this lovely anchorage, Ron caught 4 lobsters and 1 Yellow Tail fish in two outings.  We now call Ron the great white hunter, because he catches lobster just about every time he goes out hunting for them.  Having caught those last 4 lobsters was a nice way to end the Lobster season (ends March 31).  Believe it or not, we've actually had our fill of lobster.

Things finally calmed down enough by Thursday (Apr. 3) for us to return to our spot next to Yvon opposite the Peace & Plenty.  Friday (Apr. 4) we did some reprovisioning and laundry.  Friday night we went to a local bar with a live band.  Mostly Bahamian dance music.  But they did do one rock and roll number, so we hit the dance floor.  We're rusty, but we doubt anyone noticed.  Mostly we just sat on the porch chatting with our boatie friends.

Saturday morning (Apr. 5) Ron went to the dentist to fix a tooth he broke earlier in the week eating peanuts.  It only cost US $40, and we'll be reimbursed by the insurance we purchased for our trip.  The dentist came very highly recommended and did a good job.  So perhaps it was fate that kept us in the Georgetown area an extra week. Saturday afternoon we went to a church supper in Wiliamstown 14 miles away.  We had free transportation there and back in a school bus.  Lots of people we know went, so we had a good time.  The food was good too.  Then that night a new boatie friend, Paul on Solstice, invited us and Yvon to supper on his boat.  He made a fantastic linquine in mushrooms and leeks and a wonderful spicy salad.  Just like an Italian would make.  Spent a wonderful evening of lively conversation and listening to music.  Didn't get back to the boat until midnight.  So with the time change, we were a little beat up the next morning after two late nights of partying.

It was sad and awkward saying goodbye to Yvon Sunday (Apr. 6).  We've been traveling with him since late November.  He's going home for six months and leaving his boat in Georgetown.  So we're going to visit him in North Bay in October when we get settled back home.

Sunday was not the best sailing day.  We left close hauled with Harry & Tammy in winds of 15 knots and seas of 4 to 6 feet once we left the sound and went out on the ocean side.  But we didn't do much sailing, because for most of the trip, we were dead into the wind.  Thankfully, it was only a 4.5 hour trip.  Deb was doing great for the first two hours, but then she got a little woozy (probably because she hadn't eaten enough that morning).  So she had to lie down for an hour.  That solved the problem.

Sunday night we had to anchor in Hog Cay Cut, a very small area with poor holding.  You have to go into the shallow water as close to shore as possible to find sand to anchor in.  As we were trying to find a spot, we kept bumping the bottom.  We got a bit stuck.  When Ron put it hard in reverse, the dinghy bumped hard into the rudder as he was turning the wheel.  This caused those famous hex screws in the helm to give, and we lost steering.  So Deb jumped into the cabin and retrieved the tiller, and we regained steering before we had a chance to drift.  Finally we found a spot and set the first anchor.  But when Ron dove down to take a look, he found that only a bit of the danforth had sunk into the sand.  So we had to find another spot up close to another boat.  Once that was done, we put a second anchor out for when the tide shifted, as we didn't have any room to swing.  Being in the cut, we suffered from the surge, and it was a bit rolly-polly after we retired for the night.

Ron got to work on fixing the helm around 7:00 Monday morning (Apr. 7), and he finished two hours later.  We had to be ready to leave there between 11:30 and 12:00 when it would be high slack tide.  The passage through the cut is bordered by shallow coral and sandy shoals, and the way through isn't very deep to begin with, only 6 feet deep at high tide.

Our buddy boat pulled up anchor before us and started through the cut around 10:30.  But they didn't make it.   They had gone a wee bit too far before making the turn, and just as they were turning, they were broad-sided by a big gust of wind and went hard aground on some coral.  Ron dinghied out to see if he could help them off.  He brought one of their anchors out, and they tried to winch themselves off with the motor running.  But to no avail.  So we waited with them that night until the next high tide, watching movies and eating popcorn.  The four of us worked together and were successful in getting them off around 23:30.  Once freed, they motored out of the cut slowly and anchored two miles out, while we retrieved their anchor and rode that was purposely left behind. 

Good thing it worked out, because we didn't have a Plan B.  Their boat weighs  some 47,000 lbs and is 40 feet long with 5.5 foot draft.  

So we joined them Tuesday morning (Apr. 8) just before 11:00 to continue south.  We had a great day for sailing, that is without the motor; and we made it to Water Cay (some 26 n.miles away) just after 16:00.  Winds were on our beam at 15-20 knots and the seas were 4-6 feet.  Deb was at the helm for 4 of the 5.5 hours.  When she took a break, she began to suffer from seasickness because the seas had gotten higher.  So the last half hour or so she was back at the helm with the motor on to level out the motion.  That worked.

But things are not going well with our buddy boat.  Being really a sailboat without sails, they get tossed around so badly, even in seas of 2-4 feet.  So they need calm seas and no winds to travel, yet we need wind to sail since we can't buy fuel until we reach Cuba.  They left Water Cay with us Wednesday (Apr. 9), but they turned back after an hour.  We are out of VHF radio range, so we can't communicate with them.  They may have decided not to continue south.  While at Water Cay we met a German couple, currently living in North America, Roger & Andy, and we continued our sail with them.  We left around 10:00 under full main and Genoa #1 and were averaging a ground speed of 4 knots.  But just after 14:00 the winds died out a bit and our speed fell to 3 knots.  So we motor-sailed the rest of the way.  We traveled 35 n.miles in just over 8 hours, anchoring off Nurse Cay for the night.

We did a quick sail of 2.5 hours, 11 n.miles, with Roger and Andy Thursday morning (Apr. 10) to Man-O-War Bay on the south side of Raccoon Cay.  That afternoon Ron found three conch.  Yesterday (Apr. 11) we took a day off.  Roger and Andy hosted a cookout on the beach for an early supper.  They have a clay pot and stand to cook over an open wood fire.  Roger built a fireplace from stones he found on shore, and he erected a table and a place to sit from things washed up on shore.  We used the conch and some fish Ron caught along with some rice and vegetables we had on board.  Another fantastic meal, and it was a pleasant change cooking and eating by campfire.

Today (Sat. Apr. 12) we'll move a short distance to Double-Breasted Cay for a change of scenery.  Then go to Duncan Town, Ragged Island Sunday.  If we're lucky and the next cold front brings us the right conditions, we'll cross to Cuba Monday.

